
 

 
Contact:                   Nick Thistleton 

Our Reference:       1061131 

 

17 August 2018 

 

Department of Planning and Environment 

PO Box 5475 

WOLLONGONG NSW 2520 

 

Attention: Bruce Zhang 

 

Subject: Woodlawn Bioreactor Modification – Addition of SRF Processing Facility 

Goulburn Mulwaree Council wishes to make the following comments in relation to this state 

significant modification: 

General Comments 

 Council supports the concept because it diverts additional residual waste from the 

bioreactor, and therefore extends its potential lifespan, as well as the potential to provide 

additional economic benefits to the Tarago district and broader Goulburn Mulwaree LGA via 

the creation of additional jobs. 

 

Specific Comments 

 It is Council’s view that contributions under the Goulburn Mulwaree Section 94 Development 

Contributions Plan 2009 will apply to the additional heavy vehicle haulage movements 

proposed for the Collector Rd and Bungendore Rd transportation route as specified in this 

modification (i.e. the movement of containers from the site to the Crisps Creek Inter-Modal 

Facility). 

 

 Council acknowledges the history of odour complaints emanating from the existing waste 

management operations. In this regard it is also acknowledged that works are currently 

being undertaken separate to this modification to improve Woodlawn’s overall odour 

management, particularly in relation to leachate. In this regard it is satisfied that the odour 

management system for the proposed SRF Processing Facility will be controlled provided that 

the system is maintained and operated at all times. 

 

If any further information is required please contact Nick Thistleton on (02) 4823 4444. 

Yours Sincerely, 

 
Scott Martin 
Director of Planning and Environment 


